CRYO CELL INTERNATIONAL INC Form 10-Q October 15, 2008 Table of Contents

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

WASHINGTON D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

(Mark One)	
x Quarterly report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act For the quarterly period ended August 31, 2008	of 1934.
Transition report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Ac For the transition period from to	t of 1934.
Commission File Number 0-23386	

CRYO-CELL INTERNATIONAL, INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

DELAWARE 22-3023093

(State or other Jurisdiction of

(I.R.S. Employer

Incorporation or Organization)

Identification No.)

700 Brooker Creek Blvd. Oldsmar, FL 34677

(Address of Principal Executive Offices) (Zip Code)

Issuer s phone number, including area code: (813) 749-2100

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report).

Check whether the registrant (1) filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act during the past 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See definition of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and small reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer " Accelerated filer " Smaller reporting company x

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes " No x

State the number of shares outstanding of each of the Registrant's classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable date. As of October 13, 2008 11,750,543 shares of \$0.01 par value common stock were outstanding net of treasury.

CRYO-CELL INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
PART I - FINANCIAL INFORMATION (UNAUDITED)	
Item 1. Financial Statements	
Consolidated Balance Sheets	3
Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss	4
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	5
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	6
Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Conditions and Results of Operations	14
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	24
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	25
PART II - OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	26
Item 1A. Risk Factors	26
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	26
Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities	26
Item 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders	26
Item 5. Other Information	27
Item 6. Exhibits	28
SIGNATURES	29

CRYO-CELL INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

ASSETS

	August 31, 2008 (unaudited)	November 30, 2007
<u>Current Assets</u>		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 3,304,465	\$ 3,364,711
Restricted cash	200,000	200,000
Marketable securities and other investments	1,125,000	1,002,810
Accounts receivable and advances (net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$740,038 and \$625,349,		
respectively)	1,824,089	2,431,554
Deferred tax assets	18,000	18,000
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	664,460	570,112
Total current assets	7,136,015	7,587,187
Property and Equipment-net	2,719,644	3,115,581
Other Assets		
Marketable securities and other investments	11,880	43,200
Note receivable	88,655	80,088
Investment in Saneron CCEL Therapeutics, Inc.	684,000	684,000
Deposits and other assets	280,644	123,653
Total other assets	1,065,179	930,941
		·
Total assets	\$ 10,920,839	\$ 11,633,709
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS DEFICIT		
Current Liabilities		
Accounts payable	1,056,659	\$ 1,891,601
Accrued expenses	1,273,168	1,331,170
Deferred revenue	4,522,938	4,064,035
Deferred revenue	4,322,936	4,004,033
Total current liabilities	6,852,765	7,286,806
Other Liabilities		
Deferred revenue	6,970,469	6,696,841
Deferred tax liabilities	18,000	18,000
Long-term liability-revenue sharing agreements	3,750,000	3,750,000
Deferred consulting obligation	404,154	472,744
	,	,
Total other liabilities	11,142,623	10,937,585
Stockholders Deficit		
Preferred stock (\$.01 par value, 500,000 authorized and none issued)		
Common stock (\$.01 par value, 20,000,000 authorized; 11,750,543 as of August 31, 2008 and 11,672,129		
as of November 30, 2007 issued and outstanding)	117,505	116,721
Additional paid-in capital	24,636,699	24,410,628

Treasury stock, at cost	(807,020)	(807,020)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(94,056)	(118,619)
Accumulated deficit	(30,927,677)	(30,192,392)
Total stockholders deficit	(7,074,549)	(6,590,682)
	(1,41,1,41,7)	(=,===,===)
	ф. 10.020.020	Ф. 11 (22 700
Total liabilities and stockholders deficit	\$ 10,920,839	\$ 11,633,709

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

<u>CRYO-CELL INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES</u>

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS AND COMPREHENSIVE LOSS

(unaudited)

	Three Months Ended		Nine Mon			
	August 31, 2008	August 31,	August 31, 2008	August 31,		
Revenue	\$ 4,458,024	2007 \$ 4,550,128	\$ 13,143,831	2007 \$ 13,173,166		
Revenue	ψ +,+30,02+	Ψ 4,550,120	ψ 15,145,051	ψ 13,173,100		
Costs and Expenses:						
Cost of sales	1,624,431	1,668,211	4,690,280	4,787,618		
Marketing, general & administrative expenses	2,730,268	3,595,890	8,471,353	10,835,492		
Research, development and related engineering	67,819	163,402	161,601	480,742		
Impairment of marketable securities	22,126		55,066			
Depreciation and amortization	97,869	134,739	299,159	401,379		
Total costs and expenses	4,542,514	5,562,242	13,677,459	16,505,231		
•						
Operating Loss	(84,490)	(1,012,114)	(533,628)	(3,332,065)		
			, , ,			
Other Income (Expense):						
Interest income	22,432	67,607	116,572	226,431		
Interest expense	(348,829)	(304,020)	(988,581)	(847,402)		
Other income				10,419		
Licensee income	293,007	226,300	757,635	778,519		
Total other (expense) income	(33,391)	(10,113)	(114,374)	167,967		
Loss before equity in losses of affiliate and income tax expense	(117,881)	(1,022,227)	(648,002)	(3,164,098)		
			, , ,			
Equity in losses of affiliate	(71,427)	(125,684)	(144,306)	(173,964)		
1 3	(* , *)	(-, ,	(,= /	(1 -) -)		
Loss before income tax expense	(189,308)	(1,147,911)	(792,308)	(3,338,062)		
Income tax expense	(10),000)	(1,11,7,511)	(1,52,500)	(2,223,332)		
Net Loss	\$ (189,308)	\$ (1,147,911)	\$ (792,308)	\$ (3,338,062)		
Tet Loss	ψ (102,300)	ψ (1,147,711)	Ψ (172,300)	\$ (3,330,002)		
Net loss per common share - basic	\$ (0.02)	\$ (0.10)	\$ (0.07)	\$ (0.29)		
Net loss per common share - basic	φ (0.02)	\$ (0.10)	\$ (0.07)	\$ (0.29)		
Weighted everage common shows outstanding hasis	11,680,652	11,669,629	11,674,980	11 650 977		
Weighted average common shares outstanding - basic	11,080,032	11,009,029	11,074,980	11,652,877		
N (1 19 (1	Φ (0.02)	Φ (0.10)	Φ (0.07)	Φ (0.20)		
Net loss per common share - diluted	\$ (0.02)	\$ (0.10)	\$ (0.07)	\$ (0.29)		
Weighted average common shares outstanding - diluted	11,680,652	11,669,629	11,674,980	11,652,877		
Comprehensive loss:	Φ (100 207)	/4 4 = 04 c:	ф. (Под дос:	(0.000.000		
Net loss	\$ (189,308)	(1,147,911)	\$ (792,308)	(3,338,062)		
Unrealized (loss) gain marketable securities	(12,614)	(3,780)	(30,503)	3,240		
Write-off unrealized loss on marketable securities	22,126		55,066	10.410		
Recognition of unrealized gain on marketable securities				10,419		

Comprehensive loss

\$ (179,796) \$ (1,151,691) \$ (767,745) \$ (3,324,403)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

4

CRYO-CELL INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(unaudited)

	Nine Mon August 31, 2008	nths Ended August 31, 2007	
Cash flows from operating activities:	2000	2007	
Net loss	\$ (792,308)	\$ (3,338,062)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to cash used in operating activities:			
Depreciation and amortization expense	511,307	557,889	
Loss(gain) on sale of marketable securities	2,057	(10,419)	
Stock-based compensation	153,010	193,530	
Provision for doubtful accounts	233,824	341,875	
Impairment of marketable securities	55,066		
Equity in losses of affiliate	144,306	173,965	
Changes in assets and liabilities:			
Accounts receivable and advances	373,641	(1,173,345)	
Note receivable	(8,567)	13,151	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(94,348)	(168,342)	
Deposits and other assets	(156,991)	(12,039)	
Accounts payable	(834,942)	(9,944)	
Accrued expenses	(72,790)	(674,341)	
Deferred consulting obligation	(68,590)	(63,959)	
Deferred revenue	732,529	1,086,633	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	177,203	(3,083,408)	
Cash flows from investing activities:			
Purchases of property and equipment	(115,370)	(605,873)	
Purchase of marketable securities and other investments	(1,125,000)	(1,001,993)	
Proceeds from sale of marketable securities	1,001,570	1,000,000	
Net cash used in investing activities	(238,800)	(607,866)	
Cash flows from financing activities:			
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	1,350	24,300	
Net cash provided by financing activities	1,350	24,300	
Decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(60,246)	(3,666,974)	
Cash and cash equivalents - beginning of period	3,364,711	7,414,140	
Cash and cash equivalents - end of period	\$ 3,304,465	\$ 3,747,166	
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information:			
Interest	\$ 827,164	\$ 822,376	
Income taxes	\$	\$	

Supplemental schedules of non-cash investing and financing activities:

Unrealized gain as a component of marketable securities and stockholders' deficit	\$ (30,503)	\$ 3,240
Reclassification between additional paid in capital and accumulated deficit related to stock compensation		
expense	\$ 57,023	\$

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

CRYO-CELL INTERNATIONAL, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

August 31, 2008

(Unaudited)

Note 1 - Basis of Presentation

The unaudited consolidated financial statements including the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007, the related Consolidated Statements of Operations and Comprehensive Loss and Cash Flows for the three and nine months ended August 31, 2008 and August 31, 2007 have been prepared by Cryo-Cell International, Inc. and its subsidiaries (the Company or Cryo-Cell). In the opinion of management, all adjustments (which include only normal recurring adjustments) necessary to present fairly the financial position, results of operations, and changes in cash flows for all periods presented have been made.

The unaudited consolidated financial statements herein have been prepared pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission for interim financial reporting. Certain financial information and note disclosures which are normally included in annual financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America have been condensed or omitted pursuant to those rules and regulations. It is suggested that these consolidated financial statements be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes thereto included in the Company's November 30, 2007 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Revenue Recognition

The Company records revenue from processing and storage of specimens. The Company recognizes revenue from processing fees upon completion of processing and cellular storage fees ratably over the contractual storage period. Deferred revenue on the accompanying balance sheets includes the portion of the annual storage fee and the twenty-one year storage fee that is recognized over the contractual storage period.

The Company has not had a third party conduct a physical inventory count of all specimens stored; however, the Company periodically performs a physical inventory count of specimens stored to ensure that all records are accurate.

Income Taxes

Under the asset and liability method of Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 109 Accounting for Income Taxes (SFAS 109), deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the estimated future tax consequences attributable to differences between financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to be recovered or settled. A valuation allowance covering the deferred tax assets of the Company as of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007, has been provided as the Company believes it is more likely than not that the future income tax benefits will not be realized.

The Company adopted the provisions of FASB Interpretation No. 48, *Accounting for Uncertainty in Income Taxes* (FIN 48), on December 1, 2007. Previously, the Company had accounted for tax contingencies in accordance with SFAS No. 5, *Accounting for Contingencies* (SFAS 5). As required by FIN 48, which clarifies SFAS 109, the Company recognizes the financial statement benefit of a tax position only after determining that the relevant tax authority would more likely than not sustain the position following an audit. For tax positions meeting the more-likely-than-not threshold, the amount recognized

in the financial statements is the largest benefit that has a greater than 50 percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with the relevant tax authority. At the adoption date, the Company applied FIN 48 to all tax positions for which the statute of limitations remained open. The adoption of FIN 48 resulted in no impact to the Company s unrecognized tax benefits. There have been no material changes in unrecognized tax benefits since December 1, 2007. Based on the information currently available, no significant changes in unrecognized tax benefits are expected in the next twelve months.

As of the date of adoption, the Company is subject to income taxes in the U.S. federal jurisdiction, and various states. Tax regulations within each jurisdiction are subject to the interpretation of the related tax laws and regulations and require significant judgment to apply. Due to the net operating loss carry forwards dating back to 1998, the 1998 through 2007 tax years remain subject to examination by federal and state income tax authorities.

The Company recognizes interest and penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits in income tax expense. As of the date of the adoption of FIN 48 and August 31, 2008, the Company had no provisions for interest or penalties related to uncertain tax positions.

Stock Compensation

As of August 31, 2008, the Company has two stock-based employee compensation plans, which are described in Note 5. Prior to December 1, 2006, the Company accounted for those plans under the recognition and measurement provisions of APB Opinion No. 25, *Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees*, and related Interpretations, as permitted by SFAS No. 123, *Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation*. Effective December 1, 2006, the Company adopted the fair value recognition provisions of SFAS No. 123R, *Share-Based Payment* (SFAS 123R), using the modified prospective transition method. Under that transition method, compensation costs for the portion of awards for which the requisite service had not yet been rendered, and that were outstanding as of the adoption date, will be recognized as the service is rendered based on the grant date fair value of those awards calculated under SFAS 123R. The Company recognized approximately \$21,000 and \$71,000 for the three months ended August 31, 2008 and August 31, 2007, respectively of stock compensation expense. The Company recognized approximately \$153,000 and \$193,000 for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 and August 31, 2007, respectively of stock compensation expense.

Product Warranty and Cryo-Cell CaresTM Program

In December 2005, the Company began providing its customers enrolled under the new pricing structure with a payment warranty under which the Company agrees to pay \$50,000 to its client if the U-Cord® product retrieved is used for a stem cell transplant for the donor or an immediate family member and fails to engraft, subject to various restrictions. Additionally, under the Cryo-Cell CaresTM program, the Company will pay \$10,000 to the client to offset personal expenses if the U-Cord® product is used for bone marrow reconstitution in a myeloblative transplant procedure. The Company has not experienced any claims under the warranty program nor has it incurred costs related to these warranties. The Company does not maintain insurance for this warranty program and therefore maintains reserves to cover estimated potential liabilities. The Company accounts for the warranty as an obligation and recognizes the obligation in accordance with SFAS 5. The Company s reserve balance is based on the \$50,000 maximum payment and the \$10,000 maximum expense reimbursement multiplied by formulas to determine the projected number of units requiring a payout. The Company determines the expected usage and engraftment failure rate by analyzing data from the existing bank of U-Cord® specimens, cord blood stored in published private and public banks and the related historical usage and failure rates in the Company s bank and other private cord blood banks. The Company s estimates of expected usage and engraftment failure could change as a result of changes in actual usage rates or failure rates and such changes would require an adjustment to the established reserves. The historical usage and failure rates

7

have been very low and a small increase in the number of transplants or engraftment failures could cause a significant increase in the estimated rates used in determining our reserve. In addition, the reserve will increase as additional U-Cord® specimens are stored which are subject to the warranty. As of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007 the Company recorded reserves under these programs in the amounts of approximately \$97,000 and \$73,000, respectively, which are included in accrued expenses in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2007, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141 (R), *Business Combinations* (SFAS 141 (R)), to improve the relevance, representational faithfulness, and comparability of the information that a reporting entity provides in its financial reports about a business combination and its effects. SFAS 141(R) establishes principles and requirements for how the acquirer, recognizes and ensures the identifiable assets acquired, the liabilities assumed, and any noncontrolling interest in the acquiree, recognizes and measures goodwill or a gain from a bargain purchase, and identifies financial statement disclosures related to the business combination.

SFAS 141 (R) applies prospectively to business combinations for which the acquisition date is on or after the beginning of the first annual reporting period beginning on or after December 15, 2008. The Company will adopt SFAS 141 (R) on December 1, 2009. The Company is currently assessing the impact that SFAS 141 may have on its consolidated financial statements.

In February 2008, FASB issued Staff Position (FSP) SFAS No. 157-2, Effective Date of FASB Statement No. 157, which delays for one-year the effective date of certain aspects of SFAS 157. The Company is currently assessing the impact that SFAS 157-2 may have on its consolidated financial statements. The Company adopted the provisions of SFAS No. 157, Fair Value Measurements (SFAS 157) related to financial assets and liabilities, and SFAS No. 159, The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Liabilities (SFAS 159) on December 1, 2007. SFAS 157 defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value, establishes a fair value hierarchy based on the quality of inputs used to measure fair value, and enhances disclosure requirements for fair value measurements. SFAS 159 permits companies to make an election to carry certain eligible financial assets and liabilities at fair value, even if fair value measurement has not historically been required for such assets and liabilities under U.S. GAAP. The adoption of SFAS 157 and SFAS 159 did not impact the Company s consolidated financial statements.

In December 2007, FASB issued SFAS No. 160, *Noncontrolling Interests in Consolidated Financial Statements* (SFAS 160), to improve the relevance, comparability, and transparency of the financial information that a reporting entity provides in its consolidated financial statements by establishing accounting and reporting standards for the noncontrolling interest in a subsidiary and for the deconsolidation of a subsidiary. SFAS 160 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning on or after December 15, 2008. The Company is currently assessing the impact that SFAS 160 may have on its consolidated financial statements.

In March 2008, the FASB issued SFAS No. 161, *Disclosures about Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities* (SFAS 161). The new standard is intended to improve financial reporting about derivative instruments and hedging activities by requiring enhanced disclosures to enable investors to better understand their effects on an entity s financial position, financial performance and cash flows. SFAS 161 is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years and interim periods beginning after November 15, 2008, with early application encouraged. The Company is currently assessing the impact that SFAS 161 may have on its consolidated financial statements.

8

Note 2 - Loss per Common Share

Loss per common share data is based on net loss and not comprehensive loss. The following table sets forth the calculation of basic and diluted earnings per share:

	Three Months Ended August 31, August 31, 2008 2007		Nine Mon August 31, 2008		,			
Numerator:							_	
Net Loss	\$	(189,308)	\$ (1,	147,911)	\$	(792,308)	\$ (3,	338,062)
Denominator:								
Weighted-average shares outstanding-basic	1	11,680,652	11,	669,629	1	1,674,980	11,	652,877
Dilutive common shares issuable upon exercise of stock options								
Weighted-average shares-diluted	1	11,680,652	11,	669,629	1	1,674,980	11,	652,877
Net loss per common share:								
Basic	\$	(.02)	\$	(.10)	\$	(.07)	\$	(.29)
Diluted	\$	(.02)	\$	(.10)	\$	(.07)	\$	(.29)

For the three and nine months ended August 31, 2008 and 2007, the Company excluded the effect of all outstanding options from the computation of earnings per share, as the effect of potentially dilutive shares from the outstanding stock options would be antidilutive. For the three and nine months ended August 31, 2008 and 2007, the number of stock options that are antidilutive are 1,002,621 and 1,074,593, respectively.

Note 3 - Legal Proceedings

The Company is involved in the following legal proceedings:

On February 22, 2002, the Company was named as a defendant in a complaint filed by PharmaStem Therapeutics, Inc. in the United States District Court of Delaware, Case No. 02-148-GMS, alleging patent infringement of U.S Patents Nos. 5,004,681 (681 patent) which relates to the collection, processing, and storage of stem cells derived from umbilical cord blood and 5,192,553 (553 patent) which relates to the therapeutic use of stem cells derived from umbilical cord blood. PharmaStem, a Delaware corporation, originally named as defendants eight companies (three of which are now out of business) involved in cord blood banking. The suit sought an injunction against the companies, an unspecified amount of damages or royalties, treble damages and attorney's fees. After a trial in October 2003, and rulings on post trial motions, the court entered final judgment finding that the defendants had not infringed PharmaStem s patents, and finding those patents valid.

PharmaStem filed an appeal to the United States Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit from the judgment entered by the District Court, and the defendants, including Cryo-Cell, filed a cross-appeal. On July 9, 2007, the Court of Appeals entered its decision, upholding the lower court's determination to grant judgment as a matter of law in favor of the defendants, including Cryo-Cell, on the ground that the plaintiff failed to prove infringement of either the '681 or '553 patents, and reversing the lower court's ruling with respect to validity of the patents. The Court of Appeals held both patents invalid on the ground of obviousness. PharmaStem s request for rehearing was denied and, on March 17, 2008, the United States Supreme Court denied PharmaStem s petition for *certiorari*, bringing the initial round of litigation to an end.

On July 28, 2004, the Company was named as a defendant in another complaint filed by PharmaStem in the United States District Court for the Middle District of Florida, Tampa Division, Case No. 8:04-cv-1740-T-30TGW alleging infringement of U.S. Patents Nos. 6,461,645 (the 645 patent) and 6,569,427 (the 427 patent). These patents are closely related to the 681 and 553 patents that were the subject of PharmaStem s Delaware litigation. PharmaStem also named as a defendant Dr. Bruce Zafran, a member of the Company s scientific and medical advisory board. The suit seeks an injunction, an unspecified amount of damages or royalties, treble damages and attorney's fees. The Judicial Panel on Multidistrict Litigation transferred this action to the District of Delaware for coordinated pretrial proceedings with other cases brought by PharmaStem alleging infringement of these same two patents by other defendants, in re: PharmaStem Therapeutics, Inc. Patent Litigation, MDL No. 1660. The Delaware court stayed all proceedings in these cases, including discovery, pending the outcome of the Federal Circuit appeal and reexamination proceedings in the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office.

In reexamination proceedings before the Patent Office, PharmaStem failed to file a timely response to Office Actions rejecting the claims of the 645 and 427 patents, with the result that the 645 reexamination has been terminated with an examiner s amendment canceling all claims. A similar disposition of the 427 patent is expected within the next few months. The 681 patent, held invalid by the Federal Circuit, is in the same posture before the Patent Office; while there is also a reexamination pending with respect to the 553 patent in which no action has been taken, since that patent was also held invalid by the Federal Circuit, a favorable, final disposition of that patent may be expected as well.

The decision of the Court of Appeals resolving the initial Delaware litigation will likely have a substantial impact on the second round of litigation involving PharmaStem s patents which, as noted above, has been stayed pending final decision on the appeal (which has now occurred) and the reexamination proceedings (which may continue for several months).

In August 2007, Mr. David Portnoy brought an action against the Company and its directors in Delaware Chancery Court in New Castle County. The plaintiff alleged breaches of fiduciary duties in connection with the Company s 2007 Annual Meeting and requested declaratory and injunctive relief relating to the election of directors at that meeting. Among the other forms of relief, Mr. Portnoy sought a declaration that the dissident slate was entitled to be installed as members of the Company's board of directors. Mr. Portnoy also sought reimbursement by the Company of his costs in connection with the 2007 Annual Meeting. On January 22, 2008, the Court issued an order under which the Company was required to hold a special meeting of shareholders for the election of directors on March 4, 2008; and the order provided that directors who sat on the Company s Board of Directors prior to the 2007 Annual Meeting would continue in office until the special meeting. The order provided that the members of the management slate pay their own proxy solicitation costs in connection with the special meeting; any costs to the Company of holding the special meeting; and the costs of a special master to preside over the special meeting. The order did not require the Company to reimburse any of Mr. Portnoy s costs in connection with the 2007 Annual Meeting. On March 4, 2008, the Company held a Special Meeting of Stockholders, at which the following six directors, as described in management s proxy statement dated February 11, 2008 (the Proxy Statement), were elected by the Corporation s stockholders: Mercedes Walton, Ki Yong Choi, Andrew J. Filipowski, Anthony P. Finch, Gaby W. Goubran, and John Mathews. These directors were re-elected at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders on July 15, 2008.

10

Note 4 - Investment in Saneron CCEL Therapeutics, Inc. (Saneron)

As of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007, the Company had an ownership interest of approximately 36% in Saneron, which is accounted for under the equity method of accounting. The Company evaluated the investment for impairment during the third quarter of 2008 and November 30, 2007 and believes no impairment of the investment exists. During fiscal 2006, the Company ceased recording equity in losses in Saneron once the investment balance was written down to the total amount of goodwill, as goodwill should not be amortized. As of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007, the net Saneron investment, comprised of goodwill, is reflected on the consolidated balance sheets at \$684,000.

For the three and nine months ended August 31, 2008, the Company recorded equity in losses of Saneron only related to compensation expense for stock option awards that were granted by Saneron to certain consultants and employees of \$71,427 and \$144,306 respectively. For the three and nine months ended August 31, 2007, the Company recorded equity in losses of Saneron only related to compensation expense for stock option awards that were granted by Saneron to certain consultants and employees of \$125,684 and \$173,965, respectively. The Company will continue to record equity in losses of affiliates related to stock compensation expense as an offset to additional paid-in capital and not the investment balance.

As of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007, the Company has classified the initial value of Company stock held by Saneron of approximately \$807,000 within stockholders equity as treasury stock. During 2007, Saneron sold 10,000 shares of the Company s stock which resulted in a reclassification from treasury stock to additional paid in capital of approximately \$32,000.

Note 5 - Stock Options

In 2000, the Company adopted a Stock Incentive Plan (the Plan). The Plan reserved 2,250,000 shares of the Company s common stock for issuance pursuant to stock options or restricted stock. During 2004, the Plan was amended to allow issuance of options to certain consultants of the Company. Options issued under the Plan have a term ranging from five to seven years from the date of grant and have a vesting period ranging from immediately upon issuance to three years from the date of grant. The options are exercisable for a period of 90 days after termination.

In June 2006, the Company adopted the 2006 Stock Incentive Plan (the 2006 Plan). The 2006 Plan reserved 1,000,000 shares of the Company s common stock for issuance pursuant to stock options, restricted stock, stock-appreciation rights (commonly referred to as SARs), stock awards, or performance awards (i.e. performance shares and performance units). No awards have been issued from the 2006 Plan to date.

The fair value of each option award is estimated on the date of the grant using the Black-Scholes valuation model that uses the assumptions noted in the following table. Expected volatility is based on the historical volatility of the Company s stock. The Company uses historical data to estimate option exercises and employee terminations within the valuation model. The risk-free rate for periods within the contractual life of the option is based on the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant. The expected term of options granted is derived from historical exercise patterns and represents the period of time that options granted are expected to be outstanding.

As discussed above in Note 3, on January 22, 2008 the Delaware Chancery Court in New Castle County issued an order under which the Company was required to hold a special meeting of shareholders for the election of directors on March 4, 2008. The order provided that directors who sat on

11

the Company s Board of Directors prior to the 2007 Annual Meeting would continue until the special meeting. This order made null and void the election of Andrew J. Filipowski as of August 2007, and as such cancelled 20,000 shares granted during 2007. Mr. Flilpowski received another option grant for 20,000 shares upon his election as a director at the March 4, 2008 special meeting.

During the third quarter of 2008, the Company reassessed the volatility calculation utilized in the computation of stock compensation expense under SFAS 123R. The Company determined that the volatility percentage that had been historically used in the SFAS 123R calculation had been higher than the actual volatility percentage. The effect of the change in the volatility variable resulted in a cumulative decrease in stock compensation expense of approximately \$94,000, which is not material to the prior period or projected operating results and earnings trends for the year ending November 30, 2008.

Variables used to determine the fair value of the options granted for the three and nine months ended August 31, 2008 and 2007 are as follows:

	Three Mor	Three Months Ended		ths Ended
	August 31, 2008	August 31, 2007	August 31, 2008	August 31, 2007
Weighted average values:				
Expected dividends	0%	0%	0%	0%
Expected volatility	88%	92%	88%	93%
Risk free interest rate	3.18-3.50%	4.28-5.13%	2.47-3.50%	4.28-5.13%
Expected life	5 years	5 years	5 years	5 years

Stock option activity for the nine months ended August 31, 2008, was as follows:

	Shares	Ay Ex	eighted verage vercise Price	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Term	Insti	egate rinsic llue
Outstanding at December 1, 2007	1,591,429	\$	2.13	2.02	\$ 430	0,825
Granted	137,500		0.81			
Exercised	(507,500)		0.54			
Terminated	(195,088)		1.61			
Outstanding at August 31, 2008	1,026,341	\$	2.84	3.39	\$	25
Exercisable at August 31, 2008	792,979	\$	3.19	2.64	\$	0

The weighted average grant date fair value of options granted during the nine months ended August 31, 2008 and August 31, 2007 was \$0.57 and \$1.92, respectively. The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the nine months ended August 31, 2008 was \$65,975. The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the nine months ended August 31, 2007 was \$72,450.

The weighted average grant date fair value of options granted during the three months ended August 31, 2008 and August 31, 2007 was \$0.51 and \$1.18, respectively. The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the three months ended August 31, 2008 was \$65,975. The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the three months ended August 31, 2007 was \$0.

Significant option groups exercisable at August 31, 2008 and related price and contractual life information are as follows:

			Weighted Average
		Weighted Average	Remaining
Range of Exercise Prices	Outstanding	Exercise Price	Contractual Life
\$0.54 to \$0.99	8,774	\$ 0.80	6.46
\$1.00 to \$ 2.00	32,667	\$ 1.43	5.94
\$2.01 to \$ 3.00	93,840	\$ 2.34	4.15
\$3.01 to \$ 4.00	466,240	\$ 3.20	2.87
\$4.01 to \$ 5.00	191,488	\$ 4.02	1.43
	792,979	\$ 2.84	3.39

A summary of the status of the Company s non-vested shares as of August 31, 2008, and changes during the nine months ended August 31, 2008, is presented below:

		Weight	ed Average
		Grant-	
	Shares	Fair	r Value
Non-vested at December 1, 2007	264,316	\$	2.12
Granted	137,500		0.57
Vested	(115,807)		2.15
Forfeited	(52,647)		1.59
Non-vested at August 31, 2008	233,362	\$	1.31

As of August 31, 2008 there was approximately \$154,000 of total unrecognized compensation cost related to non-vested share-based compensation arrangements granted under the Plan. The cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.1 years as of August 31, 2008. The total fair value of shares vested during the nine months ended August 31, 2008 was approximately \$249,000.

Note 6 - Marketable Securities and Other Investments

The Company accounts for marketable securities and other investments at cost, fair value or considers fair value in their measurement under various accounting literature, including SFAS No. 115, *Accounting for Certain Investments in Debt and Equity Securities* (SFAS 115), SFAS 157 and SFAS 159.

Marketable securities were \$1,136,880 and \$1,046,010 at August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007, respectively. Included within marketable securities on the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as of August 31, 2008 are approximately \$1,125,000 of variable rate demand notes which are being held to maturity. As of November 30, 2007, marketable securities include bond investments of approximately \$1,003,000 which was held to maturity.

Other Investments

The Company uses the guidance as described above, to account for the other investments. The fair value of other investments determined based upon quoted market prices as of August 31, 2008 and

November 30, 2007 was approximately \$12,000 and \$43,000, respectively and the unrealized holding loss recorded as a component of stockholders deficit on other investments was approximately \$0 and \$23,000 as of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007, respectively. The cost basis of the other investments was written down to fair value and approximately \$22,000 and \$55,000 was charged to impairment during the three and nine months ended August 31, 2008, respectively, as it was determined that the decline in fair market value was other-than-temporary.

Note 7 - License Agreements

On February 20, 2008, the Company entered into an agreement with Cryo-Cell de Venezuela for storage services and the exclusive license to market the Company s U-Cord program. The license allows Cryo-Cell de Venezuela to directly market the U-Cord program throughout Venezuela and to collect and ship the specimens to the Company s facility in Oldsmar, Florida for processing and storage. The Company will collect the processing and storage fees from the specimens. The initial non-refundable up-front storage services and license fee is \$200,000. The Company received the first installment payment of \$100,000 during the first quarter of fiscal 2008.

On March 17, 2008, the Company entered into a definitive License and Royalty Agreement with LifeCell International Private Ltd. (Lifecell) to establish and market its C ell& preservation program in India and optionally, into the countries of Bangladesh, Nepal, Pakistan and Sri Lanka. The non-refundable up-front license fee of \$250,000 is payable by Lifecell in installments. The first installment of \$100,000, net of taxes, was partially paid during the second quarter of 2008. The final payment of \$150,000, net of taxes, is payable in the second quarter of 2009. In consideration for the up-front license fee, the Company transferred its technology, know-how and quality systems to Lifecell. In addition, the Company will receive royalty fees of 8% of the C elle collection and processing revenues generated by Lifecell up to 10,000 specimens. The Company will also receive royalty fees of 8% on storage revenues up to 10,000 specimens. Once Lifecell has processed 10,000 specimens, the parties have agreed to renegotiate the royalty fee on collection, processing and storage revenues.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations. Overview

The Company is engaged in cellular processing and cryogenic storage, with a core business of collection and preservation of umbilical cord (U-Cord®) blood stem cells for family use. The Company s principal sources of revenues are service fees for cord blood processing and preservation for new customers and recurring annual storage fees. The Company currently charges fees of \$1,595 to new clients for the collection kit, processing and testing and return medical courier service, with discounts available in the case of multiple children from the same family and in other circumstances. The Company currently charges an annual storage fee of \$125 for new clients; storage fees for existing customers depend on the contracts with such customers. The Company also receives other income from licensing fees and royalties from global affiliates

In recent years, the Company has expanded its research and development activities to develop technologies related to stem cells other than umbilical cord blood stem cells. In 2005, the Company entered into an agreement with Plureon Corporation under which the Company would provide collection and preservation of Plureon s proprietary placental fetal stem cells. During 2006 and the first part of 2007, the Company s research and development activities were focused on launching a commercial service relating to the Plureon stem cells. In April 2007, the Company announced that the commercial launch of this service would be postponed indefinitely due to technological commercialization considerations. During 2007, much of the Company s research and development

14

Table of Contents

activities focused on the development of proprietary technology related to maternal placental stem cells (MPSCs). Also during 2007, the Company discovered technology related to menstrual stem cells. In November 2007, the Company announced the launch of its C elle service related to this technology, and the Company continues to focus its current research and development activities principally on the C elle service and related new menstrual stem cell technologies.

During the nine months ended August 31, 2008, the Company s revenues decreased less than 1% compared to the level in fiscal 2007. The Company incurred a net loss of approximately (\$792,000) or (\$.07) per basic common share for the first nine months of fiscal 2008, compared to a net loss of approximately (\$3,338,000) or (\$.29) per basic common share for fiscal 2007. The decrease in the net loss in the first nine months of fiscal 2008 is in part the result of a 2% decrease in cost of sales due to a decline in the number of specimens processed and a 22% decrease in marketing, general and administrative expenses, due mainly to the decrease in professional fees and consumer advertising. In addition, research and development expenses were approximately \$162,000 for the nine months ended 2008, a decrease of approximately 66% in comparison to the same period in 2007. Research and development expenses in 2007 included expenses related to new products and services relating to placental stem cells planned at that time.

At August 31, 2008, the Company had cash and cash equivalents of \$3,304,465 and marketable securities and other investments of \$1,136,880. The Company s cash remained relatively the same, slightly decreasing by approximately \$60,000 during the first nine months of fiscal 2008, as a result of approximately \$177,000 of cash flow provided by operations which was offset by approximately \$239,000 from the purchase of property and equipment and marketable securities and proceeds from the exercise of stock options. As of October 14, 2008, the Company maintains no indebtedness.

Results of Operations - Nine Month Period Ended August 31, 2008

Revenues. Revenues for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 were \$13,149,145 as compared to \$13,173,166 for the same period in 2007, representing a less than 1% decrease. The decrease is primarily attributable to a decrease in specimens processed of 12%, partially offset by a 16% increase in recurring annual storage fee revenue and a decrease in sales discounts of 21% for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 compared to the 2007 period. Sales discounts represent discounts to returning clients and promotions offered to newly enrolled clients.

Cost of Sales. Cost of sales for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 was \$4,690,280 as compared to \$4,787,618 for the same period in 2007, representing a 2% decrease. Cost of sales was 36% of revenues for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 and 36% for the nine months ended August 31, 2007. Cost of sales includes wages and supplies associated with process enhancements to the existing production procedures and quality systems in the processing of cord blood specimens at the Company s facility in Oldsmar, Florida and depreciation expense of approximately \$212,000 for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 compared to approximately \$157,000 for the 2007 period. The decrease in Cost of Sales is primarily attributable to the decrease in specimens processed during the nine months ended August 31, 2008 compared to the 2007 period.

Marketing, General and Administrative Expenses. Marketing, general and administrative expenses during the first nine months of fiscal 2008 were \$8,414,330 as compared to \$10,835,492 for the 2007 period representing a 22% decrease. These expenses are primarily comprised of expenses for consumer advertising, salaries and wages for personnel and professional fees. The decrease was principally attributable to a 56% decrease in professional fees compared to the 2007 period, which included \$580,000 in professional fees associated with a proxy contest initiated by a dissident shareholder group. The decrease also resulted from a 43% decrease in public relation activities and a 17% decrease in consumer advertising.

15

Research, Development and Related Engineering Expenses. Research, development and related engineering expenses for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 were \$161,601 as compared to \$480,742 for the nine months ended August 31, 2007. The expenses for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 are primarily comprised of expenses related to the commercialization of the Company s new stem cell technology, C elle. The expenses for the 2007 period were comprised of development expenses for the Company s proprietary technology developed by the Company for the collection, processing and cryogenic preservation of Plureon® fetal placental stem cells. In April 2007, the Company announced that it decided to indefinitely postpone plans to launch the fetal placental stem cell service, primary due to technological commercialization considerations.

Impairment of Marketable Securities. For the nine months ended August 31, 2008, the Company recorded an impairment of marketable securities of \$55,066. During the period ended August 31, 2008, management reviewed the cost basis of certain investments in marketable securities and determined that the decline in market value was other-than temporary, resulting in these investments being written down to fair value.

Depreciation and Amortization. Depreciation and Amortization for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 was \$299,159 as compared to \$401,379 for the 2007 period due to more assets being fully depreciated in 2008.

Interest Expense. Interest expense for the first nine months of fiscal 2008 was \$988,581 as compared to \$847,402 for the 2007 period. Interest expense is mainly comprised of payments made to the other parties to the Company s Revenue Sharing Agreements (RSAs) based on the Company s storage revenue. Prior to fiscal 2002, the Company entered into RSAs with individuals and entities for specific geographic areas. The Company s RSAs provide that in exchange for an up-front payment, the Company would share in perpetuity a percentage of its future revenue derived from the annual storage fees charged related to a certain number of specimens that originated from specific areas. The Company currently has four RSAs covering the following states: New York, Texas, Florida and Illinois (including contiguous states). Also included in interest expense is the amortization of the present value of a deferred consulting agreement in the amount of \$24,184 and \$28,458 for the 2008 period and 2007 period, respectively. If the Company s storage revenues continue to increase in areas covered by RSAs, the Company s interest expense related to the RSA payments will also increase.

Licensee Income. Licensee income for the first nine months of fiscal 2008 was \$757,635 compared to \$778,519 for the 2007 period. On March 17, 2008, the Company entered into a definitive License and Royalty Agreement with LifeCell to establish and market its C ell&M menstrual stem cell preservation program in India and optionally, into the countries of Bangladesh, Nepal, Pakistan and Sri Lanka. The non-refundable up-front license fee of \$250,000 is payable by Lifecell in installments. The first installment of \$100,000, net of taxes, was partially paid during the second quarter of 2008 and has been recognized as licensee income. The final payment of \$150,000, net of taxes, is payable in the second quarter of 2009. In consideration for the up-front license fee, the Company transferred its technology, know-how and quality systems to Lifecell. On February 20, 2008, the Company entered into an agreement with Cryo-Cell de Venezuela for storage services and the exclusive license to market the Company s U-Cord program. The license allows Cryo-Cell de Venezuela to directly market the U-Cord program throughout Venezuela and to collect and ship the specimens to the Company s facility in Oldsmar, Florida. The initial up-front storage services and license fee is \$200,000. The Company received the first installment payment of \$100,000 during the first quarter of fiscal 2008. The agreement was amended on August 29, 2008. The amendment to the agreement acknowledges that the first installment payment is non-refundable and the Company recognized the \$100,000 payment in the third quarter of fiscal 2008, which is included in licensee income. The remaining \$657,635 is royalty income earned on subsequent processing and storage of cord blood stem cell specimens in geographical areas where the Company has license agreements, and

16

Table of Contents

from the sale of sub-license agreements by licensees. Licensee income for the nine months ended August 31, 2007 consisted of \$254,880 received as installment payments from the non-recurring sale of the India license agreement and \$523,639 of royalty income earned on the subsequent processing and storage of specimens in geographical areas where the Company has license agreements, and from the sale of sub-license agreements by licensees.

Equity in Losses of Affiliate. Equity in losses of affiliate was \$144,306 for the nine months ended August 31, 2008, compared to \$173,964 for the 2007 period. Equity in losses of affiliate for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 and August 31, 2007, solely consists of amounts related to compensation expense for stock option awards that were granted by Saneron to certain consultants and employees.

Income Taxes. There was no income tax expense for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 and for the same period in 2007. The Company did not record income tax expense during the first nine months of 2008 due to the tax benefits of the Company s net loss not being recognized due to a full valuation for deferred tax assets being recorded. Management believes it is more likely than not that future tax benefits will not be realized as a result of future income.

Results of Operations Three Month Period Ended August 31, 2008

Revenues. Revenues for the three months ended August 31, 2008 were \$4,458,024 as compared to \$4,550,128 for the same period in 2007, representing 2% decrease. The decrease is primarily attributable to a decrease in specimens processed of 15% partially offset by an 15% increase in recurring annual storage fee revenue and a decrease in sales discounts of 28% for the three months ended August 31, 2008 compared to the 2007 period. Sales discounts represent discounts to returning clients and promotions offered to newly enrolled clients.

Cost of Sales. Cost of sales for the three months ended August 31, 2008 was \$1,624,431 as compared to \$1,668,211 for the same period in 2007, representing a 3% decrease. Cost of sales was 36% of revenues for the three months ended August 31, 2008 and 37% for the three months ended August 31, 2007. Cost of sales includes wages and supplies associated with process enhancements to the existing production procedures and quality systems in the processing of cord blood specimens at the Company s facility in Oldsmar, Florida and depreciation expense of approximately \$70,000 for the three months ended August 31, 2008 compared to approximately \$50,000 for the 2007 period. The decrease in Cost of Sales is primarily attributable to the decrease in specimens processed during the three months ended August 31, 2008 compared to the 2007 period.

Marketing, General and Administrative Expenses. Marketing, general and administrative expenses for the three months ended August 31, 2008 were \$2,730,268 as compared to \$3,595,890 for the 2007 period representing a 24% decrease. These expenses are primarily comprised of expenses for consumer advertising, salaries and wages for personnel and professional fees. The decrease was principally attributable to a 79% decrease in legal fees from the 2007 period, which included \$423,000 in professional fees associated with a proxy contest initiated by a dissident shareholder group. The decrease also reflected a change in marketing strategy that resulted in a decrease in expenses.

Impairment of Marketable Securities. During the three months ended August 31, 2008, the Company recognized \$22,126 in charges related to impairment of marketable securities. During the period ended August 31, 2008, management reviewed the cost basis of certain investments in marketable securities and determined that the decline in market value was other-than temporary, resulting in these investments being written down to fair value.

Depreciation and Amortization. Depreciation and amortization for the three months ended August 31, 2008 was \$97,869 as compared to \$134,739 for the 2007 period due to more assets being fully depreciated in 2008.

17

Research, Development and Related Engineering Expenses. Research, development and related engineering expenses for the three months ended August 31, 2008 were \$67,819 as compared to \$163,402 for the three months ended August 31, 2007. The expenses for the three months ended August 31, 2008 are primarily comprised of expenses related to the commercialization of the Company s new stem cell technology, C elle. The expenses for the 2007 period were comprised of development expenses for the Company s proprietary technology developed by the Company for the collection, processing and cryogenic preservation of Plureon® fetal placental stem cells. In April 2007, the Company announced that it decided to indefinitely postpone plans to launch the fetal placental stem cell service, primary due to technological commercialization considerations.

Interest Expense. Interest expense for the three months ended August 31, 2008 was \$348,829 as compared to \$304,020 for the 2007 period. Interest expense is mainly comprised of payments made to the other parties to the Company s Revenue Sharing Agreements (RSAs) based on the Company s storage revenue. Prior to fiscal 2002, the Company entered into RSAs with individuals and entities for specific geographic areas. The Company s RSAs provide that in exchange for an up-front payment, the Company would share in perpetuity a percentage of its future revenue derived from the annual storage fees charged related to a certain number of specimens that originated from specific areas. The Company currently has four RSAs covering the following states: New York, Texas, Florida and Illinois (including contiguous states). Also included in interest expense is the amortization of the present value of a deferred consulting agreement in the amount of \$7,193 and \$9,713 for the 2008 period and 2007 period, respectively. If the Company s storage revenues continue to increase in areas covered by RSAs, the Company s interest expense related to the RSA payments will also increase.

Licensee Income. Licensee income for the three months ended August 31, 2008 was \$293,007 compared to \$226,300 for the 2007 period. On February 20, 2008, the Company entered into an agreement with Cryo-Cell de Venezuela for storage services and the exclusive license to market the Company s U-Cord program. The license allows Cryo-Cell de Venezuela to directly market the U-Cord program throughout Venezuela and to collect and ship the specimens to the Company s facility in Oldsmar, Florida. The initial up-front storage services and license fee is \$200,000. The Company received the first installment payment of \$100,000 during the first quarter of fiscal 2008. The agreement was amended on August 29, 2008. The amendment to the agreement acknowledges that the first installment payment is non-refundable and the Company recognized the \$100,000 payment as licensee income for the three months ended August 31, 2008. The remaining licensee income for the three months ended August 31, 2007 consisted of royalty income earned on the subsequent processing and storage of specimens in geographical areas where the Company has license agreements, and from the sale of sub-license agreements by licensees.

Equity in Losses of Affiliate. Equity in losses of affiliate was \$71,427 for the three months ended August 31, 2008, compared to \$125,684 for the 2007 period. Equity in losses of affiliate for the three months ended August 31, 2008 and August 31, 2007, solely consists of amounts related to compensation expense for stock option awards that were granted by Saneron to certain consultants and employees.

Income Taxes. There was no income tax expense for the three months ended August 31, 2008 and for the same period in 2007. The Company did not record income tax expense during the second quarter of 2008 due to the tax benefits of the Company s net loss not being recognized due to a full valuation for deferred tax assets being recorded. Management believes that it is more likely than not that future tax benefits will not be realized as a result of future income.

18

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Through August 31, 2008, the Company s sources of cash have been from sales of its U-Cord® program to customers, the sale of license agreements and proceeds from RSAs. Currently, the Company s cash flow is derived primarily from sales relating to its storage services, including the initial fees and ongoing storage fees.

At August 31, 2008, the Company had cash and cash equivalents of \$3,304,465 as compared to \$3,364,711 at November 30, 2007. The decrease in cash and cash equivalents during the nine months ended August 31, 2008 was primarily attributable to the following:

Cash provided by operating activities for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 amounted to \$177,203, which was primarily attributable to the Company s receipt of approximately \$189,000 from the sale of sub license agreements to international affiliates during the first nine months of 2008.

Cash used in investing activities for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 amounted to \$238,800 which was primarily attributable to the purchase of property and equipment and marketable securities.

Cash provided from financing activities for the nine months ended August 31, 2008 amounted to \$1,350 as a result of an exercise of stock options.

The Company does not have a line of credit or other type of financing instrument. The Company anticipates making capital expenditures of approximately \$500,000 during the next twelve months.

The Company anticipates that its cash and cash equivalents, marketable securities and cash flows from operations will be sufficient to fund its cash needs for at least the next 12 months. Cash flows from operations will depend primarily upon increasing revenues from sales of its umbilical cord blood cellular storage services and new service offerings, and controlling expenses. If expected increases in revenues are not realized, or if expenses are higher than anticipated, the Company may be required to reduce or defer cash expenditures or otherwise manage its cash resources during the next 12 months so that they are sufficient to meet the Company s cash needs for that period. In addition, the Company may consider seeking equity or debt financing if deemed appropriate for its plan of operations, and if such financing can be obtained on acceptable terms. There is no assurance that the reductions in expenditures, if necessary, will not have an adverse effect on the Company s business operations, including sales activities and the development of new services and technology.

Critical Accounting Policies

The preparation of consolidated financial statements and related disclosures in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, revenues and expenses and related disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. The SEC has defined a company s critical accounting policies as the ones that are most important to the portrayal of the company s financial condition and results of operations, and which require the company to make its most difficult and subjective judgments, often as a result of the need to make estimates of matters that are inherently uncertain. The Company believes that its estimates and assumptions are reasonable under the circumstances; however, actual results may vary from these estimates and assumptions. We have identified the following critical accounting policies that affect the more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of the consolidated financial statements.

19

Revenue Recognition

The Company records revenue from processing and storage of specimens. We recognize revenue in accordance with SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 101, (SAB 101) as amended by SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 104, (SAB 104), and Emerging Issues Task Force Issue No. 00-21, *Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables* (EITF Issue No. 00-21) for all revenue transactions. The Company recognizes revenue from processing fees upon completion of processing and cellular storage fees ratably over the contractual storage period. Deferred revenue on the accompanying balance sheets includes the portion of the annual storage fee and the twenty-one year storage fee that is being recognized over the contractual storage period.

Accounts Receivable

Accounts receivable consist of the amounts due from clients that have enrolled in the U-Cord® processing and storage program and amounts due from license affiliates and do not require collateral. Accounts receivable due from clients are due within 30 days and are stated at amounts due from clients net of an allowance for doubtful accounts. Also included in accounts receivable are amounts due from interest-free financing plans that extended payments for services for a maximum period of 15 months. During 2007, the Company discontinued offering these financing plans. Accounts outstanding longer than the contractual payment terms are considered past due. The Company determines its allowance by considering the length of time accounts receivable are past due, the Company s previous loss history, and the customer s current ability to pay its obligations. The Company writes-off accounts receivable when they become uncollectible, and payments subsequently received on such receivables are credited to the allowance for doubtful accounts.

Income Taxes

Under the asset and liability method of SFAS 109 deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the estimated future tax consequences attributable to differences between financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates expected to be recovered or settled. A valuation allowance covering the deferred tax assets of the Company as of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007, has been provided as the Company believes it is more likely than not that the future income tax benefits will not be realized. The Company did not record an income tax benefit during the three and nine months ended August 31, 2008, as the benefit was offset by an increase in the valuation allowance.

The Company adopted the provisions of FIN 48 on December 1, 2007. Previously, the Company had accounted for tax contingencies in accordance with SFAS 5. As required by FIN 48, which clarifies SFAS 109, the Company recognizes the financial statement benefit of a tax position only after determining that the relevant tax authority would more likely than not sustain the position following an audit. For tax positions meeting the more-likely-than-not threshold, the amount recognized in the financial statements is the largest benefit that has a greater than 50 percent likelihood of being realized upon ultimate settlement with the relevant tax authority. Increases or decreases to the unrecognized tax benefits could result from management s belief that a position can or cannot be sustained upon examination based on subsequent information or potential lapse of the applicable statute of limitation for certain tax positions.

The Company recognizes interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions in income tax expense. As of the date of the adoption of FIN 48 and August 31, 2008, the Company had no provisions for interest or penalties related to uncertain tax positions.

20

Revenue Sharing Agreements

The Company has entered into Revenue Sharing Agreements (RSAs) with various parties whereby these parties contracted with the Company for a percentage of future storage revenues the Company generates from clients in specific geographical areas. The RSAs have no definitive term or termination provisions. The sharing applies to the storage fees for all specified specimens in the area up to the number covered in the contract. When the number of specimens is filled, any additional specimens stored in that area are not subject to revenue sharing. As there are empty spaces resulting from attrition, the Company agrees to fill them as soon as possible. The parties typically pay the Company a non-refundable up-front fee for the rights to these future payments. The Company had recognized these non-refundable fees as a long-term liability. Given the criteria under which these RSAs are established, cash payments on these contracts can fluctuate from period to period. All payments made to the other parties to the RSAs are recognized as interest expense. At such time as the total payments can be determined, the Company will commence amortizing these liabilities under the effective interest method. The Company does not intend to enter into additional RSAs.

License and Royalty Agreements

The Company has entered into licensing agreements with certain investors in various international markets in an attempt to capitalize on the Company s technology. The investors typically pay a licensing fee to receive Company marketing programs, technology and know-how in a selected area. The investor may be given a right to sell sub-license agreements as well. As part of the accounting for the up-front license revenue, revenue from the up-front license fee is recognized based on such factors as when the payment is due, collectability and when all material services or conditions relating to the sale have been substantially performed based on the terms of the agreement. The Company has four active licensing agreements, one covering Mexico, Central America, Ecuador and Venezuela, and two covering India.

In addition to the license fee, the Company earns royalties on subsequent processing and storage revenues by the licensee in the selected area and a fee on any sub-license agreements that are sold by the licensee where applicable. The Company also processes and stores specimens sent directly from customers of sub-licensees in Mexico, Central America, Ecuador and Venezuela. These fees are included in revenue on the consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive loss. As part of the accounting for royalty revenue, the Company uses estimates and judgments in determining the timing and amount of royalty revenue to recognize. The Company periodically, and at least annually, reviews license and royalty receivables for collectability and, if necessary, will record an expense for an allowance for uncollectible accounts.

Sales Distributor Agreements

The Company has entered into sales distributor agreements with certain partners in various international markets in an attempt to capitalize on the Company s C elle technology. The partners will be authorized, exclusive, independent distributors responsible for promoting, marketing and selling the C elle service in the designated territory. The partners will receive a sales commission on the net selling price for the processing and first year of storage of the C elle specimen. The Company has formalized agreements with distribution partners in the United Kingdom, Ireland, Italy, Greece, Venezuela and Panama.

Marketable Securities and Other Investments

The Company has certain investments in certificates of deposit, bonds and equity securities, which are categorized as marketable securities and other investments. The Company believes these are conservative investments with a low risk for significant loss of principal. The Company regularly assesses its marketable security investments for impairments and adjusts its investment strategy, as it

21

deems appropriate. The Company classifies certain marketable securities and other investments as current in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets based on original maturity dates of less than one year. The cost basis of the other investments has been written down to fair value.

Investment in Saneron

The Company made a significant investment in an entity that is involved in the area of stem cell research. The Company accounts for this investment under the equity method and reviews its investment for possible impairment when there are indicators of possible impairment and, if necessary, adjusts the carrying value of such investment. The Company records equity in losses of affiliates until the investment balance is zero and only goodwill is remaining. The investment is reviewed annually to determine if an other than temporary impairment exists. The Company does not believe that an impairment exists as of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007.

Litigation

The Company is periodically involved in litigation and regulatory proceedings incidental to the conduct of our business and the Company expects that it will be involved in such litigation and regulatory proceedings from time to time. The Company regularly reviews any such litigation and regulatory proceedings for possible adverse outcomes, and provides estimates for the possible liability to the Company from such adverse outcomes, as it considers appropriate.

Product Warranty and Cryo-Cell CaresTM Program

In December 2005, the Company began providing its customers enrolled under the new pricing structure with a payment warranty under which the Company agrees to pay \$50,000 to its client if the U-Cord® product retrieved is used for a stem cell transplant for the donor or an immediate family member and fails to engraft, subject to various restrictions. Additionally, under the Cryo-Cell CaresTM program the Company will pay \$10,000 to the client to offset personal expenses if the U-Cord® product is used for bone marrow reconstitution in a myeloblative transplant procedure. The Company has not experienced any claims under the warranty program nor has it incurred costs related to these warranties. The Company does not maintain insurance for this warranty program and therefore maintains reserves to cover our estimated potential liabilities. The Company accounts for the warranty as an obligation and recognizes the obligation in accordance with SFAS No. 5, Accounting for Contingencies. The Company s reserve balance is based on the \$50,000 maximum payment and the \$10,000 maximum expense reimbursement multiplied by formulas to determine the projected number of units requiring a payout. The Company determined the estimated expected usage and engraftment failure rates based on an analysis of the historical usage and failure rates and the historical usage and failure rates in other private and public cord blood banks based on published data. The Company s estimates of expected usage and engraftment failure could change as a result of changes in actual usage rates or failure rates and such changes would require an adjustment to the established reserves. The historical usage and failure rates have been very low and a small increase in the number of transplants or engraftment failures could cause a significant increase in the estimated rates used in determining our reserve. In addition, the reserve will increase as additional U-Cord® specimens are stored which are subject to the warranty. As of August 31, 2008 and November 30, 2007, the Company recorded reserves under these programs in the amounts of \$97,395 and \$72,633, respectively, which are included in accrued expenses in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets.

22

Table of Contents

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

The Company has no off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonable likely to have a current or future effect on its financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources that is material to investors.

Forward Looking Statements

(vi)

This Form 10-Q, press releases and certain information provided periodically in writing or orally by the Company's officers or its agents may contain statements which constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. The terms Cryo-Cell International, Inc., Cryo-Cell Company, we, our and us red Cryo-Cell International, Inc. The words expect, believe, goal, plan, intend, estimate and similar expressions and variations thereof, if used intended to specifically identify forward-looking statements. Those statements appear in a number of places in this Form 10-Q and in other places, and include statements regarding the intent, belief or current expectations of the Company, its directors or its officers with respect to, among other things:

	o specifically identify forward-looking statements. Those statements appear in a number of places in this Form 10-Q and in other d include statements regarding the intent, belief or current expectations of the Company, its directors or its officers with respect to, the things:
(i)	our future performance and operating results;
(ii)	our future operating plans;
(iii)	our liquidity and capital resources; and
Investors a	our legal proceedings and prospective investors are cautioned that any such forward-looking statements are not guarantees of future performance and involve incertainties, and that actual results may differ materially from those projected in the forward-looking statements as a result of various ne factors that might cause such differences include, among others, the following:
(i)	any adverse effect or limitations caused by recent increases in government regulation of stem cell storage facilities;
(ii)	any increased competition in our business;
(iii)	any decrease or slowdown in the number of people seeking to store umbilical cord blood stem cells or decrease in the number of people paying annual storage fees;
(iv)	domestic and international market acceptance of the Company $$ s new $$ C $$ elle service will require publication of additional scientific studies, consumer awareness, and the development of new therapies from the $$ C $$ elle technology, none of which are certain;
(v)	any new services relating to other types of stem cells that have not yet been offered commercially, and there is no assurance that

Table of Contents 27

other stem cell services will be launched or will gain market acceptance;

any adverse impacts on revenue or operating margins due to the costs associated with increased growth in our business, including the possibility of unanticipated costs relating to the operation of our facility and costs relating to the commercial launch of the placental stem cell service offering or any other new types of stem cells;

23

Table of Contents

- (vii) any unique risks posed by our international activities, including but not limited to local business laws or practices that diminish our affiliates—ability to effectively compete in their local markets;
- (viii) any technological or medical breakthroughs that would render the Company s business of stem cell preservation obsolete;
- (ix) any material failure or malfunction in our storage facilities; or any natural disaster or act of terrorism that adversely affects stored specimens;
- (x) any adverse results to our prospects, financial condition or reputation arising from any material failure or compromise of our information systems;
- (xi) the costs associated with defending or prosecuting litigation matters, particularly including litigation related to intellectual property, and any material adverse result from such matters;
- (xii) any negative consequences resulting from deriving, shipping and storing specimens at a second location. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise the forward-looking statements made in this Form 10-Q to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this Form 10-Q or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which reflect management's analysis only as of the date hereof. Cryo-Cell International, Inc. undertakes no obligation to publicly revise these forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances that arise after the date hereof. Readers should carefully review the risk factors described in other documents the Company files from time to time with the Securities and Exchange Commission, including the Annual Report on Form 10-K filed by the Company and any Current Reports on Form 8-K filed by the Company.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

Foreign Exchange Risk

The Company is not exposed to material fluctuations in currency exchange rates because the payments from the Company s international affiliates are received in U.S. dollars.

Interest Rate Risk

The Company invests its cash in a variety of financial instruments, principally securities issued by the U.S government and its agencies, investment grade corporate and money market instruments. These investments are denominated in U.S. dollars. These bonds are subject to interest rate risk, and could decline in value if interest rates fluctuate. Due to the conservative nature of these instruments, the Company does not believe that there is a material exposure to interest rate risk.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Based on their most recent review, as of the end of the period covered by this report, the Company s principal executive officer and principal financial officer have concluded that the Company s disclosure controls and procedures are effective to provide reasonable assurance that information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports that it files or submits under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is accumulated and communicated to the Company s management, including its principal executive officer and principal financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure and are effective to provide reasonable assurance that such information is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and forms.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

As previously disclosed, during the November 30, 2007, year end closing process, the Company s principal executive officer and principal financial officer concluded that the Company s disclosure controls and procedures were not effective, due to a material weakness surrounding accrued expenses.

As a result of those findings, management undertook the following action to address the material weakness:

Redesigned, tested and implemented a new information system query upon which a component of accrued expenses is derived. The changes in the Company s internal control over financial reporting described in the previous paragraph were implemented prior to the Company reporting its results for the quarter ended February 29, 2008. There were no other changes in the Company s internal control over financial reporting during the quarters ended August 31, 2008 and May 31, 2008 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company s internal control over financial reporting.

Limitations on the Effectiveness of Controls

Our management, including our CEO and CFO, does not expect that our Disclosure Controls and internal controls will prevent all error and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within the company have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-making can be faulty, and that breakdowns can occur because of simple error or mistake. Additionally, controls can be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people, or by management or board override of the control.

The design of any system of controls also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions; over time, control may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate. Because of the inherent limitations in a cost-effective control system, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

25

Our disclosure controls and procedures were designed to provide reasonable assurance of achieving their control objectives.

PART II - OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

Incorporated by reference to Part I. Financial Statements-Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements Note 3.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

Not applicable.

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

None.

ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

None.

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

The Company held the Annual Meeting of Stockholders on July 15, 2008. The stockholders voted on the following:

Election of seven directors.

The following results were certified by the Inspector of Elections on July 15, 2008:

Election of Directors. The following persons were elected as directors at the Annual Meeting:

Nominees Elected	For Withhele
Mercedes Walton	6,773,300 2,887,11
Gaby W. Goubran	6,912,202 2,748,20
John Mathews	7,764,380 1,896,03
Anthony P. Finch	6,934,681 2,725,72
Andrew J. Filipowski	6,925,920 2,734,49
Ki Yong Choi	7,766,959 1,893,45
Scott Christian	6,919,611 2,740,79

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

Not applicable.

27

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

(a) Exhibits

- 10.1 Amendment dated July 18, 2008 to Employment Agreement dated November 1, 2005 between the Company and Jill Taymans.
- 10.2 Amendment dated July 18, 2008 to Employment Agreement dated August 15, 2005 between the Company and Mercedes Walton.
- 31.1 Certification of CEO Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 31.2 Certification of CFO Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 32.1 Certification Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

28

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Cryo-Cell International, Inc.

/s/ MERCEDES WALTON Mercedes Walton Chief Executive Officer

Cryo-Cell International, Inc.

/s/ JILL TAYMANS Jill M. Taymans Vice President, Finance

Date: October 15, 2008

29